
Subject: Federal Military Portability 

Date: April 14, 2023 

 

Background:  

 

On January 5, 2023, the federal Veterans Auto and Education Improvement Act of 2022 was 

signed into law. The full text is available at: 

https://www.congress.gov/117/plaws/publ333/PLAW-117publ333.pdf. The portion relevant to 

the VEB is in section 19 (pages 17-18 of the pdf) and is copied below. 

 

 
 

 

https://www.congress.gov/117/plaws/publ333/PLAW-117publ333.pdf


 

Additional Reference:  

 

For reference, Wisconsin statutes regarding military personnel and VEB credentialing is under s. 

89.073, Wis. Stats., which is copied below (also available on page 5 of the pdf at 

https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/89.pdf). 
 

 
 

 
 

 

https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes/statutes/89.pdf


Plain Language Explanation:  

 

This is a federal law, so Wisconsin and the VEB must comply with it.  

Under the law, veterinary credentials from another jurisdiction held by service members and 

their spouses who are relocated to Wisconsin because of military orders are considered valid 

credentials in Wisconsin if they: 

- Provide a copy of their military orders to the VEB 

- Have actively used the credential during the two years immediately preceding the 

relocation Remain in good standing with all of the following: 

o The licensing authority that issued the covered license 

o Every other licensing authority that has issued a license valid at a similar scope of 

practice and in the discipline applied in the jurisdiction of such licensing authority 

- Submit to the authority of the VEB for the purposes of standards of practice, discipline, 

and fulfillment of continuing education requirements 

 

Whether a person holding a credential is “in good standing” in another jurisdiction would likely 

depend on the other jurisdiction’s determination. But generally, the definition of “good 

standing”, when it comes to a professional license, generally means the license is current, in 

compliance with all legal requirements and orders of a licensing authority, and not subject to any 

restrictions. For example, if a licensee had prior discipline but the case was resolved and is now 

licensed without restrictions or discipline, that license could be considered under good standing. 

If a case is currently open for investigation in another jurisdiction, but that jurisdiction has not 

yet taken disciplinary action on the license, the license could be considered in good standing 

until disciplinary actions are taken. An applicant involved in pending litigation or in an 

unresolved malpractice lawsuit could still be considered in good standing. 

 

The VEB cannot require anything additional from applicants who fulfill the requirements of this 

federal law. For example, the VEB cannot require the applicant to complete the state law exam.  

 

The VEB will need to develop a process to ensure compliance with this federal law. The VEB 

could require an application to include a copy of the military orders, a statement regarding good 

standing, and a statement regarding submitting to the authority of the VEB.  


